
September 18, 2016 

Dear Board of Pesticides Control, 

Please add this letter to the 9/23/16 Board meeting agenda under “Other Old or New Business.” 

Upon review of the 9/23/16 meeting agenda, as I will not be able to attend the meeting, I offer the following 
feedback and comments: 

 I see no mention, either as an agenda item or media coverage, of the passage of the September 7 enactment 
of the South Portland pesticide ordinance. Why doesn’t the Board acknowledge or discuss the historic 

passage of the most comprehensive and carefully conceived municipal pesticide ordinance in the country? 

Here are two articles for your review and inclusion on the agenda and in the Board packet: 

o http://www.pressherald.com/2016/09/07/south-portland-passes-cosmetic-pesticide-ban/ 

o http://www.pressherald.com/2016/09/13/south-portland-rolls-out-plan-to-promote-pesticide-

ordinance/ 

If you are at all concerned about the passage of this ordinance, it is worth contemplating the possibility that 

you have contributed to the resurgence of local control efforts, as you are not doing nearly enough to 

address this critical matter, a serious and major concern of the public. You have significant resources, but 

they are being misdirected. The prime example, as I detailed at your December 2015 meeting 
(http://www.maine.gov/dacf/php/pesticides/documents2/bd_mtgs/jan16/Dec15Min.pdf), is the several 

hundred thousand dollars a year taken from the BPC account to pay for numerous outside positions and 

programs unrelated to the statutory mission of the Board. The bottom line is your refusal, in the face of 
ample research, to address the real issue, i.e., that there are substances whose risks to the public and the 

environment clearly outweigh any arguable benefit. 

Your August meeting minutes mention in several places that the public is “passionate” about this subject. 

That doesn’t really get to the heart of it: that passion is driven by the reasonable and scientifically grounded  

concern about the application of toxic substances all around us—and, in too many cases, done only for 

aesthetic reasons. 

I find it difficult to believe that you have cancelled at least two meetings this year “for lack of business.” 

Protecting the public health and the environment is your statutory responsibility, and the public needs to 
hear from you and know that this is being done. There’s much work to do. 

Finally, on this topic, I invite you all to the Common Ground Country Fair Public Policy Teach-In: Local 
Pesticide Control—How You Can Protect Health and the Environment, to be held in Unity on Saturday, 

September 24, 1–2:30 PM: 

http://www.mofga.org/TheFair/ActivitiesEvents/PublicPolicyTeachIn/tabid/507/Default.aspx. 

 I see you will be discussing the collection of pesticide sales and use data at the meeting, as well as the graph 

you deleted from the BPC website showing a 700% increase of home-use pesticides distributed into Maine 

between 2005 and 2011. Here are my thoughts on this: If you feel that the 700% figure reflected in the 
graph is inaccurate, it is incumbent upon you to gather and publish the most accurate information possible, 

as soon as possible (as I have already heard your response to this in previous statements, I refer you to my 

comment above on the lack of resources). However, that being said, that graph was compiled by one of the 
most competent people I have ever worked with, Gary Fish, who produced it with the best information 

available at the time. As long as Gary compared the same products from one year to the next, which I am 

fairly sure was the case, the fact is that the 700% figure stands as an accurate representation of an increase 

in the distribution of pesticides in Maine over the time period shown. And the logical and reasonable 
assumption is that distribution eventually ends up as sales and usage. Or, did all those pesticides from 2011 

get returned to their manufacturers, or could they still be stored in a warehouse somewhere? I think it’s fair 

to say they were purchased and used all around the state. 
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Here are excerpts from what Gary said on this subject taken from the minutes of the December 2015 Board 

meeting (link above): 

“The 700% increase in pesticide sales originates from a graph on www.yardscaping.org. …The upward 

trend is reliable. The Board now receives a larger percentage of these reports than in the past. There 
are more lawn and landscape companies out there and more people hiring them.” 

Further, reference is being made to the fact that much of the pesticide product distributed was in the form of 
weed ‘n feed—heavy bags of products containing both pesticides and fertilizer—and that is probably the 

case, since that is one of the most widely used forms of pesticides. As far as the actual weight/volume of 

actual pesticides goes, it may not be that almost 6 million pounds of actual active pesticide ingredients were 

distributed in 2001, almost 5 million more than in 2005, but it’s still a 700% increase in products distributed 
and, yes, ultimately used, in Maine over that time period. This still means 700% more pesticides.  

As an example, if one 10-pound bag of weed ‘n feed was distributed in 2005, the data would indicate that 7 
10-pound bags were distributed in 2011. And whatever the actual quantity of pesticide active ingredient 

contained in that single 2005 bag, 7 times more of that same ingredient was distributed into Maine in 2011 

(and eventually used). That’s all this was intended to show. 

As a final point, this all highlights the refusal, for at least 20 years, of the BPC to gather accurate data on 

pesticide usage in Maine, in order to gauge the progress of its statutory mission to reduce reliance on 

pesticides and to protect public health and the environment 
(http://www.mainelegislature.org/legis/statutes/22/title22sec1471-X.html). Jo Ann Myer’s letter to the 

Board, sent in August, sums that up very well: the repealed section of the statute referred to should be 

reinstated and put into action. This letter was evidently given to the Board at the last meeting, was discussed 

at the meeting, as reflected in the minutes, but was not listed on the agenda, nor posted on the website for 
the public to see. I request that it be re-included on the agenda now and posted accordingly. 

 In connection to the above discussion on collecting pesticide data, I make the following suggestion: that the 
functionality of your new, very sophisticated IT database system should be designed to require that all 

pesticide applicators, retailers, and wholesalers/distributors, enter their sales and usage data, which could 

then be analyzed, totaled, published, etc. On the question of equivalents between different pesticide products 
and formulations, and, as mentioned in the August minutes, “normalizing the raw data into meaningful 

figures,” any needed equations, calculations, etc., would be built into this system to provide the needed end-

calculations on usage. Any good computer programmer out there would love to work on this. 

 I see no mention in the August minutes of Jody Spear’s letter regarding Board Chair Deven Morrill’s 

potential conflict of interest between his Board position and his appointment to the Portland Pesticides Task 

Force 
(http://www.maine.gov/dacf/php/pesticides/documents2/bd_mtgs/Aug16/homeowner%20pesticide%20use-

for%20consideration%20on%20Friday,%2019%20August.pdf). What does the Board intend to do to 

address this problem? If the Board has sought advice of the Maine Attorney General in this regard, the 

public should know what that advice was. If it has not sought advice, the Board should explain why it has 
not. 

Sincerely, 

Paul Schlein 

Arrowsic, Maine 
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South Portland passes pesticide ban that puts education
over enforcement

 www.pressherald.com /2016/09/07/south-portland-passes-cosmetic-pesticide-ban/

By Kelley Bouchard Staff Writer [email protected] | @KelleyBouchard | 207-791-6328
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Fines could be added in the future for the prohibition against certain lawn-and-garden pesticides,
which takes effect in 2018 for private property owners.

SOUTH PORTLAND — The City Council gave final approval Wednesday to a revised landscape pesticide ban that
will be penalty-free when it takes effect but could result in fines in the future.

The council voted 6-1 for the ordinance, which will rely on education and outreach to encourage property owners not
to use certain lawn-and-garden pesticides and herbicides.

Councilors and supporters touted the measure as a history-making effort because South Portland is the largest of
more than 25 communities in Maine that have restricted pesticide use in some way.

“This is a huge step forward,” said Councilor Maxine Beecher, who voted for the ban along with Claude Morgan,
Eben Rose, Brad Fox, Patti Smith and Mayor Tom Blake.

Councilor Linda Cohen provided the sole vote against the ordinance, saying that she supported its overall intent but
“you don’t pass laws you don’t intend to enforce.”

Rose, Blake and others indicated that the council may revisit the ordinance and add enforcement measures after the
city has gathered data on local pesticide use.

Under the revised ordinance, retailers in South Portland could still sell banned products, including glyphosate-based
Roundup, neonicotinoids and certain weed-and-feed applications. And residents could still buy them.

However, only pesticides allowed by the U.S. Department of Agriculture and classified as “minimum risk” by the
Environmental Protection Agency will be allowed to be used within city limits. The local ban also will exempt
commercial agriculture and playing surfaces at golf courses, and it will allow waivers for public health, safety and
environmental threats, such as mosquitoes, poison ivy and invasive tree insects.

But rather than implement the ordinance in a “punitive way,” city officials plan to develop an education and outreach
campaign to promote non-toxic land care practices and help the community comply with the ordinance.

As a result, the revised ordinance eliminates penalties. As first proposed, the ordinance called for escalating fines of
$200, $500 and $1,000 per offense following an initial warning.

The revised ordinance also calls for the city’s sustainability coordinator, not police officers, to receive complaints,
educate alleged violators to bring them into compliance and keep a public record of how complaints are resolved.
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The ban will apply to city property starting May 1, 2017, and broaden to private property May 1, 2018. The ordinance
would apply to the South Portland Municipal Golf Course and the privately owned Sable Oaks Golf Club starting May
1, 2019.

Activists on both sides of the issue say South Portland’s effort could be copied by other communities across Maine
and beyond. Portland residents and officials have been monitoring South Portland’s progress over the last year.

Supporters promoted South Portland’s ordinance as the most far-reaching and environmentally progressive
proposal of its kind in the nation, though it’s unclear how effective it will be without enforcement powers.

It follows a similar measure passed last year in Ogunquit and the Healthy Lawns Act that’s being rolled out in
Montgomery County, Maryland. The Maryland Legislature also passed a bill, which takes effect Oct. 1, specifically
banning the retail sale and homeowners’ use of neonicotinoid pesticides, which have been linked to the decline in
bee populations. Commercial uses would still be permitted.

Supporters said South Portland’s grassroots efforts is important because the EPA doesn’t require conclusive
independent safety testing of pesticides and has acknowledged that it doesn’t know the full impact of many
chemicals on humans or the environment.

“Passing this ordinance is an important first step,” said Andy Jones, a local organizer for the Toxics Action Center.
“Protect South Portland will continue working with the city and other organizations to educate homeowners in safer
and more sustainable lawn care practices.”

Opponents of the ban have said it will confuse many homeowners who won’t know which chemicals to use and likely
pit neighbors against one another. Several spoke in favor of integrated pest management, which promotes a
controlled use of pesticides, whether organic or synthetic, that is most effective and least toxic to humans and the
environment.

“This (ordinance) is a great experiment,” said Jesse O’Brien, vice president of Down East Turf Farm in Kennebunk.
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South Portland rolls out plan to promote pesticide
ordinance

 www.pressherald.com /2016/09/13/south-portland-rolls-out-plan-to-promote-pesticide-ordinance/

By Kelley Bouchard Staff Writer [email protected] | @KelleyBouchard | 207-791-6328

John Hychko of South Portland stands Tuesday in his front-yard garden on Barstow Street, where he and his wife,
Shannon, grow a wide variety of vegetables, fruits and flowers without pesticides. Kelley Bouchard/Staff Writer
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City officials believe an outreach and education campaign will encourage compliance, but they hope
most residents won't need convincing.

SOUTH PORTLAND — City officials launched a pesticide education and outreach effort on Tuesday, hoping that it
will encourage residents to comply with a newly adopted ban when it takes effect in 2018.

People like John Hychko won’t need convincing. Hychko and his wife, Shannon, converted their front lawn into a
pesticide-free garden when they bought their Barstow Street bungalow eight years ago. A puree of sweet English
peas, grown in a raised bed laced with organic compost, was the first solid food that they fed their son Logan.

They like that Logan, who is now 6, can pluck a ripe cherry tomato from the vine and pop it into his mouth without
washing it. And they’re unfazed by a few insect holes in the curly kale and rainbow chard that grow among bright
orange nasturtiums, feathery green fennel and vibrant pink cosmos.

“A small percentage is going to the critters,” Hychko, 35, said Tuesday. “But that’s OK. We just mix in some good
compost and let the plants do their thing. I definitely never want to have chemicals in our yard.”

Mayor Tom Blake and Sustainability Coordinator Julie Rosenbach announced plans to appoint a Pest Management
Advisory Committee as soon as possible and begin developing an outreach and education plan for the pesticide
ordinance that the City Council adopted last week.

They acknowledge that it may be an uphill battle to win over some residents who refer to Rosenbach as the
“sustainability czar” and question both the need for and the enforceability of an ordinance that carries no penalties.

“It does have an enforcement mechanism,” Rosenbach countered on Tuesday. “It doesn’t have fines, but we’re
going to work with people to bring them into compliance. Education will be a huge part of that. A complaint can be
filed and in general, people don’t want that. We’re assuming most law-abiding citizens are going to want to comply.”

Under the ordinance, only pesticides classified as organic or “minimum risk” by federal agencies will be allowed for
use on city-owned and private property. Retailers in the city can still sell banned products, including glyphosate-
based Roundup, neonicotinoids and certain weed-and-feed applications. And residents could still buy them.

The ban exempts commercial agriculture and playing surfaces at golf courses, and it will allow waivers for public
health, safety and environmental threats, such as mosquitoes, poison ivy and invasive tree insects.

To help win public support, the city plans to send out informational fliers, hold public workshops and gardening
demonstrations, and develop active partnerships with the Friends of Casco Bay, Cumberland County Soil & Water
Conservation District and the Maine Organic Farmers and Growers Association. They also plan to work with local
garden centers to make sure they can advise and meet the needs of customers using organic lawn and garden
practices.

“Hopefully, we’ll get 95 to 100 percent compliance and we won’t need penalties,” Blake said. But if residents don’t
readily comply, some councilors have suggested that fines could be added in the future. When first proposed, the
ban called for escalating fines of $200, $500 and $1,000 per offense following an initial warning.

As residents prepare to meet the ban over the next year or so, the city will take the lead in becoming an example to
others. The ban will apply to city property starting May 1, 2017, and broaden to private property May 1, 2018. The
ordinance will apply to the South Portland Municipal Golf Course and the privately owned Sable Oaks Golf Club
starting May 1, 2019.

Outreach and enforcement of the ordinance will be overseen by the seven-member Pest Management Advisory
Committee, which will consist of the city’s stormwater program coordinator, a practicing expert in plant and soil
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science, two licensed landscape professionals and three residents. Anyone interested in applying should call
Rosenbach at 207-347-4148.

Ultimately, Rosenbach said, she’s trying to promote a cultural shift that will be most successful if neighbors work
together to learn about the ordinance and share information about organic lawn and garden practices. The overall
goal is to minimize the use of pesticides and the detrimental impacts they have on public health and the
environment.

That’s already happening in John Hychko’s yard. Hychko and his wife tend berry bushes grown from a neighbor’s
cuttings. They readily share seeds from plants that bees and butterflies love. And where there is lawn, they have
sprinkled in clover to minimize mowing and eliminate fertilizing.

“We’re behind the ordinance all the way,” Hychko said. “It’s better for all of us.”
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Subject:
Date:

 minutes of August meeting
Monday, September 19, 2016 12:35:38 PM

RE: Curtis Bohlen's comments on pesticide sales data

What I heard Bohlen say is that sales data are public information, and the board should not
 claim to have the best way to analyze them.

Perhaps Bohlen should be asked if this represents what he actually expressed, as opposed to
 the rather confusing "sales data need to be democratized; the board should not tell the public
 when they can see the data."  The minutes also record his having said that people are really
 interested in this information, and the board should provide it [but only if data is verifiably
 accurate].

I ask for the clarification because what I heard from Bohlen is consonant with the general
 sentiment of board members and staff at the last meeting as reflected in my own notes:   that
 analysis of sales data would be too labor intensive and in fact would require another staff
 member (Jennings); that comprehensive sales records -- from internet as well as retail stores -
- cannot be collected (Bohlen); that they are not reliably accurate (Tomlinson); that BPC has a
 large audience of people with no specific interest in pesticides (Eckert); that it's not worth the
 time and money to undertake such analysis (Granger).  

 Notwithstanding the legislature's having repealed the sentence requiring BPC to publish
 reports tracking pesticide use, as Jennings states in response to JoAnn Myers's letter, there are
 increasing pressures for the board to disclose what information it is able to amass, especially
 on lawn and golf-course applications.  Paul Schlein makes a compelling case that resources
 are available to the board to provide the statistics backing up the 700% increase, and I support
 that argument.

Jody Spear
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From: jody spear [mailto:] 
Sent: Monday, September 19, 2016 11:39 AM
To: Jennings, Henry
Subject: agenda item #3: illegal use of Lannate (methomyl) in Lincoln

Please include this letter, sent to you back in June, in this Friday's packet.

---------- Forwarded message ----------
From: jody spear Date: Mon, Jun 13, 2016 at 3:43 
PM
Subject: illegal use of Lannate (methomyl) in Lincoln 
To: raymond.g.connors@maine.gov
Cc: Henry Jennings <henry.jennings@maine.gov>

Dear Sirs:

As I understand it, the criminal charge against the Lincoln farmer (Fugazzi) was dropped
 because the pesticide control board will rule on the illegal crow poisoning and possibly assess
 a fine.  "Collateral damage" -- killing two dogs -- is considered to be just an unfortunate
 accident.  Should we simply forget about the other birds and pollinators that have
 undoubtedly picked up traces of this acutely toxic pesticide and suffered an agonizing death?

Methomyl -- a full-spectrum carbamate insecticide, neurotoxic by design -- is commonly seen
 as fly bait but it is in widespread use to get rid of "nuisance" wildlife (raccoons, birds,
 whatever) and  to kill caterpillars in sod.

That Fugazzi was licensed to use pesticides and yet violated the law against killing crows with
 a dangerous restricted-use chemical, applied counter to label directions, makes a strong case
 for punitive action.  Lannate (methomyl) is, by law, to be diluted and sprayed, not spread full
 strength on bread and left out for any creature, wild or domestic, to consume it. 

I urge you to send a message with this infraction:  Revoke Fugazzi's license.

Yours sincerely,
Jody Spear, Brooksville
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Back Field Entrance Posting Summary 
• 4-23-16 Responding officer’s police report 

“ There was no sign indicating pesticide use or to stay out” 
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Inspectors Summary of Incident (Complaint 6278) 
Stone Wall Farm 

 
April 26, 2016 
 
At approximately 11:15 AM, Ray Connors, Manager of Compliance for the Maine Board of Pesticide Control 
(BPC), phoned me regarding a complaint he received concerning 2 deceased dogs owned by Hawley “Tim” and 
Ann Thornton residing at 356 Enfield Road, Lincoln, Maine.  Connors explained that on Saturday, April 23, 
2016, Ann Thornton walked their two dogs in agricultural fields leased by Al Fugazzi of Stone Wall Farms, 
Enfield Road, Lincoln, Maine. The Thorntons believe the dogs were poisoned while in the fields.  Connors 
relayed the contact information to me. 

At approximately 1:15 PM I met Lincoln Police Officer, John Walsh, introducing myself and showing my 
credentials. Officer Walsh received the initial complaint from the Thorntons on Saturday, April 23, 2016 at 
approximately 4:41 PM. Officer Walsh relayed to me the Thorntons stated they believed their dogs had been 
poisoned.  Officer Walsh further explained that he responded to the call, meeting the Thorntons and 
observing two deceased dogs (an English Setter named Jasper and a Dachshund named Moxie).  He stated that 
Ann Thornton had walked with her dogs off leash in the fields leased by Al Fugazzi of Stone Wall Farms. Ann 
noticed the dogs eating something, after which they had died.  Officer Walsh told me he called Fugazzi and 
asked if he had sprayed anything in the fields, explaining the situation.  Fugazzi met Officer Walsh in the fields 
and admitted he had placed bread laced with Lannate SP in an attempt to kill the crows that were eating his 
newly planted seeds. Officer Walsh said he and Fugazzi walked to the three locations where Fugazzi placed the 
bread.  One location consisted of bread crumbs, another location was untouched and the final location 
contained 7 dead crows.  Officer Walsh signed a Notification of Pesticide Use Related Inspection & Receipt for 
Samples form (160426MKT03)  and I documented the receipt of a copy of Officer Walsh’s report 
(160426MKT03-A) and the receipt of the evidence sample collected by Officer Walsh of bread from the field  
and a Chain of custody form (160426MKT03-B).  Officer Walsh and I traveled to Stone Wall Farm to meet with 
Fugazzi.   

At approximately 2:15 PM Officer Walsh and I met with Fugazzi at Stone Wall Farms.  I introduced myself and 
showed my credentials.  Fugazzi was visibly very upset.  He explained that he had placed the poisoned bait 
because the crows had decimated his planted seed before he was able to place row covers on the crop to 
protect them.  I filled out a Notification of Pesticide Use Related Inspection & Receipt for Samples form 
(160426MKT04), signed by Fugazzi, and a Pesticide Use Inspection Form.  I asked to see the pesticide he used 
and took digital photos of the label and labeling of Restricted Use Pesticide Lannate SP, EPA reg.352-342, 
(160426MKT04-A).  Fugazzi has a Private Pesticide Applicators license (PPA 10648) allowing him to purchase 
and apply RUP as instructions direct. Fugazzi stated he had purchased the Lannate SP this year to use on his 
corn crop.  I asked Fugazzi to explain the actions he had performed that allegedly caused the dogs to die.  He 

 



 
explained, and pointed to, where he had planted squash and cucumber seeds in predrilled black plastic, 6 
rows each 350 feet long, on Wednesday, April 20.  He said it was very windy so they couldn’t place the row 
covers.  He returned on Thursday, April 21 to place the row cover. He checked the seeds prior to placing the 
row cover and found the seeds all gone.  He replanted the seed, and placed the row cover, weighing it down 
with 5 gallon buckets (Attachment 2). He plants seeds every 7 days in order to have a continuous crop for sale 
at his farm stand in town.  He lifted the edge of the row cover to show me the drilled black plastic. On 
Saturday morning, Fugazzi plowed more land to prepare for planting. After going to town and upon returning 
to plant, he noted “over 100 crows” in the field.  He had 4 pieces of bread in a bread bag in his truck, which he 
crumbled, and added approximately 1 oz. of Lannate SP to the bread crumbs, mixing it well.  At approximately 
11:00 AM he placed the crumbs in three piles in the field hoping to kill some of the crows.  He explained that 
in the past he has met with Robin Dyer from the USDA to see if she could assist him with the crows, he has 
spoken to the local wardens, has 2 noise cannons (one of which a neighbor disabled due to the noise) and 
purchased row covers to discourage the crows. After placing the bait, he closed the gate and placed orange 
cones at the entrance, which is also signed. When he returned to the field with Officer Walsh, Fugazzi found 7 
dead crows.  He initially disposed of them in the woods, however at my suggestion he collected the dead 
crows and burned them to prevent possible secondary poisoning. Fugazzi said the field is posted in three 
locations.  Fugazzi was unable to give a written statement at this interview as he was too upset.  I explained I 
would return to take a written statement. I took digital photographs of the field and signs located at the front 
gate which stated “Sprayed, Keep Out” (160426MKT04-B) (attachment 2). Officer Walsh and I drove to the 
location where the Thorntons exited the fields.  I noted one of the boulders in the road had two parallel silver 
lines and explained to Walsh that it means ‘access by permission only’.  I took digital photos of this location 
(photos attached). 
At approximately 3:45 PM I met Ann Thornton at her home, introducing myself and showing her my 
credentials.  She stated she was glad someone was doing something about this incident.  I asked her if she 
would be willing to give me a written statement.  I initially asked her to sign a Notification of Pesticide Use 
Related Inspection & Receipt for Samples form (160426MKT05) and gave her a Statement Form for her to 
complete (160426MKT05-A).  She questioned what pesticide was used.  I explained it was an ongoing 
investigation and would not be able to give her the information.  I then explained the BPC process for 
complaints and violations.  Ann stated on Saturday, April 23, at approximately 3:30 PM, she had taken the 
dogs for a walk up the Bradford Farm Road then across a side road and entered the back of the field by a path.  
The dogs were running off leash. She did not see any signs posted to stay out of the fields.  She noticed her 
dogs eating something but didn’t think much about it as they always ate left over squash in the field.  Moxie (a 
Dachshund) was the first one to show a reaction.  Ann thought Moxie was choking so she picked up the dog 
and started going toward home, crossing the fields while phoning her husband to meet her at an entrance to 
the fields located near their house.  Ann met her husband and took the car to their home, telling him to find 
Jasper (an English Setter).  Ann said she tried to force Moxie to throw up but it didn’t work.  The dog died on 
the way to a vet.  Ann said her husband located Jasper in the field, where the dog died.  She said they returned 
to the field with Officer Walsh and found what they believed to be bread crumbs, which were in the general 
location of where she witnessed the dogs eating.  

April 27, 2016 

I made a copy of an aerial photo from Google Earth and placed it in the mail to Ann, requesting Ann draw the 
approximate route where she walked the dogs. (I received the marked photo on April 30). (Attachment 1) 
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At approximately 8:00 AM I spoke with BPC Manager of Compliance, Ray Connors, to update him on the 
investigation.  I also spoke with BPC Pesticide Toxicologist, Lebelle Hicks.  It was strongly suggested that the 
Lannate SP used in this case either be held by Fugazzi and turned in as an obsolete pesticide at the collection 
this fall or to ask him to turn it over to me and for me to call Maine Department of Environmental Protection 
Hazardous Waste program (DEP) and request them to hold the Lannate SP in their hazardous waste location in 
Bangor until the obsolete pesticide collection. 
At approximately 11:15 AM I met Fugazzi at Stone Wall Farm and discussed the disposal of Lannate SP.  He 
willingly turned it over to me. The Lannate SP was already double bagged and I placed it in a third bag.  I 
requested Fugazzi sign a Notification of Pesticide Use Related Inspection & Receipt for Samples form 
(160427MKT01) and an obsolete pesticide form (160427MKT01-A) and  a chain of custody form 
(160427MKT01-B). 

At approximately 2:15 PM I met Darian Higgins, DEP Oil and Hazardous Material Responder, at their Bangor 
facility.  Higgins placed the bagged Lannate SP in a plastic container along with the Obsolete Pesticide form 
and a copy of the Chain of Custody form. 

April 29, 2016 

I returned to Stone Wall Farm and met Fugazzi at approximately 9:00 AM.  I asked if he would be willing to 
mark a clean copy of an aerial photo from Google Earth noting where he placed the bait, the location of the 
planted seeds and the locations of signs. Fugazzi agreed and marked all areas on the aerial photo (Attachment 
1) I also asked if he would give a written statement. I explained that either he could write it or I could write 
what he dictated to me.  He chose to have me write it.   Fugazzi signed a Notification of Pesticide Use Related 
Inspection & Receipt for Samples form (160429MKT01) prior to beginning the statement. Fugazzi relayed the 
incident as it occurred on April 23, 2016 (160429MKT01-A).  I reread the statement to him.  He agreed it 
documented the incident and signed the form. 

May 3, 2016 

After receiving the maps from both Thornton and Fugazzi, I decided to see if there was a sign at the back 
entrance where Ann entered the field and where Fugazzi marked a sign on the aerial photo.  At approximately 
9:00 AM I walked to the field via the side road (the road Ann used to access the field) and noted a sign at the 
entrance of the field.  I photographed the sign, which stated, “Sprayed, Keep Out”, as it appeared from the 
path and as the sign appeared from the field (attachment 2).  Upon returning home I compared the 
photograph taken on May 3 to a photo I had taken on April 26 from a distance while standing in the field.  The 
sign was visible at tree line in the April 26 photo (attachment 2), however this inspector has no on site 
knowledge regarding signage prior to April 26, 2016.  I returned home and marked an aerial photo with 
information provided by both parties (attachment 1). 

 

Marilyn Tourtelotte 
BPC Pesticide Inspector 
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Joseph Fazekas Case 
Harpswell 

Case timeline 

• Damage first noticed June 13, 2015 

• Reported to the Board July 2, 2015 

• BPC Patterson to site July 10, 2015 

• Consent agreement sent June 28,2016 

• Letter received from legal counsel contest 
consent agreement July 20, 2016 

• BPC Connors to site August 15, 2016 

 



Thomas/Douglas 
maple tree 

Killed trees & vegetation 
8.9 ppm glyphosate 
on Douglas/Thomas 

property 



Thomas/Douglas  maple tree 



Thomas/Douglas wellhead 











Sample results 8.9 ppm Glyphosate 



















Left: 7-10-15/Right 8-15-16  
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